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Week  ‘A’ 

SCHOOL 

CALENDAR 

 2021-2022 

 

Autumn 

Term 2021 

Wednesday 

1 September 

2021 to  

Friday 17 

December 

2021 

 

Half Term 

Monday 

25 October 

2021 to  

Friday 29 

October 2021 

 

Friday 26 

November 

Whole school 

closure 

 

Winter 

Holiday 

Monday  

20 December 

2021 to 

Monday 

3 January 

2022 

 

 

Headteacher’s Message  

 

Dear Parents, Carers and Students 

 

I want to begin by thanking you all for your support this half-term.  

Despite the challenges of COVID and a return to a more ‘normal’ 

school rou3ne, your daughters have con3nued to show resilience 

and I hope you feel that they have se5led happily into the rou3nes 

of school life.  I know that they have enjoyed rediscovering extra-

curricular ac3vi3es, which are published on the website (you can 

also see the 3metable below) as well as new areas of the building 

and the school grounds.   

 

Staff are working hard to ensure that the girls have s3mula3ng, 

exci3ng lessons where they will be ac3vely engaged in learning and 

will really enjoy and challenge themselves.  Over the last week, I’ve 

seen those ‘wow’ moments in the classroom: the sense of awe in a 

Year 8 class as they learned about how refrac3on helps to make a 

rainbow, and a moonbow; the delight on the faces of Year 7 

students in maths as they explained the challenges of learning 

about the Fibonnaci sequence; a drama lesson where students 

were engaged in performance and discussion about friendship 

issues and had understood the role of the antagonist in a text. 

Thank you to those parents who allowed their daughters to support 

us as speakers, guides and in classrooms on Open Evening.  This 

was a popular event and the girls were excep3onal once more in 

the polite and ar3culate way they dealt with members of the 

public.   

 

Thank you for con3nuing to support the school in keeping everyone 

safe by ensuring that you daughter brings a mask to school.   
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AAer half-term, we will con3nue to issue masks on the gate and at student 

services when masks are broken, but would ask that you ensure your child is 

prepared.  Given the rising number of cases, we will be giving behaviour points to 

students who do not wear masks in public areas in order to encourage all students 

to ‘do the right thing’.  

 

Thank you to the four parents who stood in our Parent Governor Elec3on, and for 

all our parents/carers for vo3ng.  I am delighted to announce that Edyta 

Ballantyne has been elected to our Governing Body and joined us for our first 

mee3ng on Tuesday.  We look forward to Edyta’s contribu3ons as both a parent 

and a fellow educator. 

 

I hope you enjoy this week’s Greensheet which reflects some of the richness of 

our work this half-term.  I want to take this opportunity to wish you and your 

families a well-deserved rest. 

 

 

 

Ms H Marrio5 

Headteacher  
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Free School Meals 

What are Free Schools Meals? 

 
Under current rules, if parents/carers receive any of the following support their children 

may be en3tled to receive free school meals:  

 

• Income Support 

• Income-based Jobseeker’s Allowance 

• Income-related Employment and Support Allowance 

• Support under Part VI of the Immigra:on and Asylum Act 1999 

• The guaranteed element of Pension Credit 

• Child Tax Credit (provided you’re not also en:tled to Working Tax 

 Credit and have an annual gross income of no more than £16,190) 

• Working Tax Credit run-on - paid for 4 weeks a@er you stop qualifying for 

Working Tax Credit 

• Universal Credit - if you apply on or a@er 1 April 2018 your household  

 income must be less than £7,400 a year (a@er tax and not including any  

 benefits you get) 

 

What does this allow you to buy in school? 

 

The Free School Meal allowance is applied to eligible student accounts just before 

the lunch3me period.  The money will allow a student to purchase a hot meal or 

cold sandwich or bague5e from the canteen at lunch3me only.   

 

What if my daughter wants addi:onal snacks? 

 

The cost for any addi3onal purchases must be paid by the parent/carer by adding 

money to their daughter’s account, preferably via sQuid. 

 

Students must not go to the dining hall at break:me expec:ng to make snack  

purchases with the lunch:me free school meal funds. Break3me snacks are  

available but must be purchased from money applied to their account  

by a parent/carer. 

 

Mrs Jolliffe 

Student Services 
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Redbox Project 

 

WSfG is pleased to restart the Redbox  

project for all tutor groups across the 

school. As you may know, the Redbox  

project provides a much needed service  

giving all students access to sanitary  

products in a discrete manner. 

 

The Redbox project has proved a very  

popular service in the past, and students 

have highlighted how important it is to 

have access to sanitary products when 

needed. 

  

Unfortunately, the charitable funding for 

this project is no longer available. 

 

Therefore, we would like to ask anyone in our school community who is able to 

donate any of the following products to the school’s Redbox Project: 

· Sanitary pads (new, closed packs) 

· Tampons (new, closed packs) 

 

If you would like to donate any of the above products, please send them in with 

your child to school. Your child should bring them to Student Services, where the 

products will be distributed across tutor groups to ensure every student has access 

to sanitary products when needed. 

 

In addi3on, a supply of sanitary products will be available via Student Services for 

any student who needs them. 

 

We hope you feel able to donate to this important project to ensure all students 

have access to these essen3al products whenever needed. 

 

Ms R Schaber 

Associate Assistant Headteacher 
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Faculty News  

MFL  -  The Great European Bake Off 

 

Last month, the Modern Foreign Language Faculty hosted a range of ac3vi3es to  

celebrate European Day of Languages. The day started with a whole school live 

Kahoot! European Day of Languages quiz which took place during registra3on 

3me. The form groups ba5led it out to be the at the top of the leader board. The 

winning form in each year received Green points and a box of chocolates to share!  

A huge congratula3ons to the winning form groups: 7G, 8F, 9F, 10S and 11S. 
 

At break and lunch3me, the whole school was invited to sample a selec3on of  

European food in the canteen. The break3me menu featured French pain au  

chocolat, Spanish croquetas and Italian Brusche�a. At lunch3me students were 

able to enjoy some English Fish and chips, German BBQ chicken cooked on  

sauerkraut and Polish Lazanki. 
 

The MFL faculty encouraged all teachers in the school to greet their classes in  

other languages throughout the day and provided teachers with a ‘How to’ guide 

on pronouncing these languages. 
 

The Spanish and French KS3  

language clubs were also launched 

on Friday with a special European 

Day of Languages club. The students 

played the ‘Spoon Game’ in teams.  

Each team was named aAer a  

con3nent. Students had to  

nominate one member from their 

team for each ques3on.  
 

Round 1 ‘Name the flag’ asked  

students to iden3fy the flag and the 

first one to know had to pick up the 

spoon. Round 2 ‘Name the language 

of the song’ challenged students to 

iden3fy the language of a song.  

As in round 1, the fastest person to 

pick up the spoon would get to  

answer. The girls thoroughly  

enjoyed the club and wanted to stay 

for another round! 
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The highlight of the day had to be WSfG’s first ever ‘Great European Bake Off’ 

compe33on. Students were asked to pick a country of their choice and bake a 

cake at home that represents that country. These could be decorated with flags, 

words, monuments and even more! Students baked the cakes at home and  

uploaded a photo of their baked goods. The MFL faculty were overwhelmed by 

the fantas3c array of cakes that were shared online. Three Green points were  

awarded for all entries. Ms. Marrio5 had the very tough decision of judging the 

entries in order to find the star bakers!  

 

AAer much delibera3on, we are pleased to announce the winners:  

Year 7 –    Ada 7S                                Elin 7F                                    Emi and Ivy 7C 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Year 8 – Charlo�e 8C                                      Year 9 – Charlo�e 9G 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Year 10 – Tanvi 10S           Year 11- Zayna 11G 
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Staff were also able to join in on the Bake Off and brought their own baked goods 

into school to raise money for Macmillan Cancer Support as part of their annual 

coffee morning. A grand total of £170 was raised for the charity. The cakes were 

judged by the MFL faculty on appearance and taste and we are happy to            

announce the winners: 

 

Ms. Bourboin      Ms. Schaber  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

A big well done to all par3cipants! We look forward to return of the Great  

European Bake Off in 2022!  

 

Ms Rafferty  

Head of MFL 

 

Here are some of the other great staff entries: 
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Black History Month  

Maths—Oware 

 

Students in year 7 are currently learning how to play the game Oware during their 

maths lessons. Year 8 will follow suit in November, having missed out on this last 

year due to the pandemic. Here is some feedback from 7B/Ma3: 

 

Karibuni!  

(Welcome everyone in Kiswahili) 

 

I have enjoyed playing 

Oware because it is a great 

experience to learn about 

different cultures in maths 

lessons. I haven’t won any 

games yet but I know that if 

I persevere and prac+ce I will 

master the game and        

improve my skills. The game 

involves winning seeds. You 

need a strategy in order to 

win or you can easily be 

tricked! 

Zadia 7C 

 

Oware is an African board 

game played in many parts 

of Africa.  

 

It's not as hard as you 

would have thought it to 

be, and when you get the 

hang of it, it becomes a joy 

to play whether it's on 

computer or not. The 

board is made up of six 

recesses on each side, and 

in those recesses are four 

small white beans.  
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The winner must have 25  beans; however, if you end up ge2ng twenty-six don't 

worry as it s+ll counts as a win! Hopefully ,you and others will enjoy it as much as I 

did and take more interest in it as you play it for a longer amount of +me. I believe 

it is a great way to celebrate Black History Month as everyone is involved and even 

if you lose it doesn't ma�er seeing as you can always learn from your mistakes. 

Martha 7H 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Oware in an African board game that is played in a lot of different countries. We 

are playing it in maths to celebrate Black History Month. It’s a lot of fun to play.  

In other countries it is called Mancala, Awale and Bao.  

 

The game can be played anywhere, even on the beach, by making holes in the 

sand and using pebbles. I highly recommend the game.  

So far I have won one game and with prac+ce, hope to win more. It was one of my 

best maths lessons! 

Rosie 7H 

 

 

The Maths Faculty 



10 

 

English 

Black History Month   

 

AAer a discussion about whether it is important to study diverse  literature in GCSE 

English, a group of Year 10 students wrote short ar3cles to give their views on the 

topic—please read them below: 

 

Ms Cato  

English Faculty  

 

Should we study more diverse books? Elvin 10C 

Diversity is important. The world is global and diverse books in schools would  

allow students to build understanding of diverse cultures and educate them, this is 

significant to demolish casual racism in school and wider racism in future  

genera+ons. The lack of diversity means students cannot explore unfamiliar  

cultures through literature. 

 

Also, people all around the globe are brought up in different circumstances and 

environments, this would mean that books and poetry wri�en by people from 

different ethnic backgrounds would delve into different sides of society and could 

speak about topics relevant to them and their personal experience. This could be a 

good opportunity for students at youthful age to develop understanding. We need 

to instruct children about these things, to see change. If the school curriculums do 

not get varied, children will lack the understanding of the importance of  

embracing your culture. 

 

Imagine a young child, in school, dreaming of becoming a writer but being put off 

when they see a lack of representa+on and therefore think that their ethnic     

background could prevent them from doing the things they love. This is what is  

happening to many students in the current genera+ons. Not seeing people from 

your culture can be off pu2ng for many young people and in the same way we 

teach women in STEM and encourage girls to pick men dominated areas of study, 

we should also encourage children with diverse backgrounds by showing  

successful people from similar backgrounds. 

 

I am sure many of my fellow students can agree on the points I have made and 

would be delighted to further expand on them. I know that I am not the only  

person that feels this way and change needs to come.  
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This could simply be one by changing some of the books and poetry on GCSE curric-

ulum to be wri�en by people from more diverse influences. Some books I have 

come across while 

research is- The Hate U Give by Angie Thomas, Americanah by Chimamanda Ngozi 

Adichie and A Li�le Life by Hanya Yanagihara. These are just a few examples of the 

books that could be incorporated into the syllabus.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Should we study more diverse books? Zoe 10C 

Yes. Yes! We should study more diverse books. It can develop understanding and 

tolerance that would otherwise be more prominent in our society if we stay in a 

little, sheltered ‘British’ bubble that some people are arguing for.  

 

They say that if we are in Britain, we should study British books, by British authors. 

Britain is however a very diverse place and many people that live in Britain are 

from other countries as well. I, as well as many others, feel it is important that 

people feel well represented, whether in the media, in toys, in books or in the    

curriculum. There are lot and lots of non- white authors who talk about their  

experiences and their lives with Black and Asian characters, yet at the moment 

there are only white authors in the curriculum with white characters or when there 

are Black characters, they are negatively represented. The world is now a more 

global place, so it makes sense to read books that give insight into the lives and 

thoughts of people from a variety of cultures and countries.  
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I am currently reading ‘The Color Purple’ by Alice Walker as part of the school’s 

Global Book Club. The book follows a young black woman named Celie living in 

America in the early to mid 1900’s. The book is a brutally honest tale of what life 

was like for Celie and how normalized abuse was all throughout her life. The book 

makes the reader very aware of how tough the lives of many young black women 

were at that time and through history. The way the book is written makes you feel 

very emotionally connected with the character and you feel immensely proud of 

how she develops strength having gone through so much.  

  

Alice walker herself is a very inspirational woman- she is a novelist, a poet and an 

activist winning the Pulitzer Prize for Fiction in 1982 for her novel ‘The Color Pur-

ple’, making her the first African-American woman to win the award. Studying 

books like hers will build understanding and tolerance in the lives of everyone.                                             
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Should we study more diverse books?  Sara 10H 

Diversity ma�ers because we need to see outside our own li�le world to make a 

difference in this life on a small and large scale.  

Diverse books are incredibly important, especially for us students, who are looking 

to see their own lives reflected in literature to know they are not alone, and to in-

troduce new thoughts and ideas so they know there is so much more to our beau+-

ful world. Diverse books are important for a way to walk in another's shoes, and 

learn about another's world and experiences. 

 

They are a chance to see things from a perspec+ve you may never encounter, in a 

place you may never go, and live in a culture you may never experience. 

They help cul+vate compassion, awareness, and understanding. They are a safe 

place to learn, love, and explore. 

 

We can find ourselves in books, learn more about ourselves, and find our be�er 

selves that we aspire to be, oFen reflected in a character we iden+fy with. 

They teach us the kind of friends we want (and can be the link to finding them), 

good and bad ways of dealing with conflicts, and give us new things to think about 

in the way we view people and the world. Chimamanda Adiche wrote the book 

‘We Should All Be Feminists’. Chimamanda Adiche's strongly believed that females 

we should be feminists not only as a commitment to women's libera+on but also 

as a way of encouraging men to hold conversa+ons with women on sexuality,  

appearance, roles, and success. Being a feminist entails championing for the rights 

of women and trying to make the world a be�er place for women.  

 

Themes of ‘We Should All be Feminists’: feminism, power, gender, gender expecta-

+ons, coming-of-age, money, injus+ce, equality, masculinity, femininity, boys and 

girls, society, culture, tradi+on, society, socialisa+on, roles, ambi+on, shame. 
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Shaking Up Shakespeare 

'Romeo and Juliet'   

 

Earlier this month, the English faculty hosted a performance of 'Romeo and Juliet' 

by Shaking Up Shakespeare. All Year 11 students had the opportunity to watch, 

and par3cipate in the performance.  

 

A selec3on of 30 students were also selected by their English teachers to take part 

in an interac3ve workshop. It's always a fantas3c event enjoyed by all, and the 

English faculty are very pleased to be able to host this event again! 

 

Ms R Schaber 

Head of English 
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Rosie 11 W 

Alina 11W 

Emily 11S 

Rancia11F 

Maria 11F 

Frances 11C 

Malika 11H 

P.E. 

Year 10/11 Netball Compe::ons  

 

A huge congratula3ons to the year 10/11 netball team who played brilliantly in 

all  3 games back to back last  month.  

 

 

Results:  Year 11 WSFG V Holy Family:  14-3 

   Year 10 WSFG V Holy Family:  11/11 

   WSFG V Walthamstow Academy: 14-4 

 

 

 

 

Well done to our team! 

 

Debra 10C 

Hannah 10C 

Aminah 10C 

Be�y 10G 

Leigh 10G 

 

 

 

The Year 10/11 netball team also played a fantas3c game earlier this week and 

beat South Chingford 12-4. Well done to our team! 

 

Debra 10C 

Aminah 10C 

Hannah 10C 

Be�y 10G 

Leigh 10G 

Malika 11H 

Frances 11C 

 

 

Ms Heron 

PE Faculty 
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P.E. 

Year 9 Netball 
 

On Monday 4th October the Year 9 and the Year 10/11 combined netball teams 

travelled to Redbridge Leisure Centre for the WF Borough Netball Rally. The girls 

all worked extremely hard throughout the rally and gave 100% effort in each 

game. The Year 9 team finished in 4th place overall out of 5 teams. The year 

10/11 combined team ended up with the same number of points as 2 other teams 

- all in 2nd place. When it went down to goal difference however they finished 4th 

out of 8 teams which is s3ll a fantas3c achievement.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Last month, the year 9 netball team played George Mitchell. This was their first 

game of the season. I am happy to say the following students worked together as 

a team and beat George Mitchel 7-5. 

 

    Aayliah 9W- player of the match  
 

Eliza 9W 

Yve�e 9H 

Mari 9C 

Nyla 9H 

Rachel 9F 

 

Ms Wood 

PE Faculty  

 

To all budding netballers: 

On Wednesday evenings at Fredrick Bremer School Phoenix Flames Netball club.  

Please see Ms Heron for further details or look on: h5ps://

www.phoenixflamesnc.com/ 

Miray 9F 

Amelia 9F 

Sabrina 9F 

Renea 9F 

Haniya 9F 

Isobel 9F 
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Recommended Reading 

 

If you are wondering about what book to read next, then challenge yourself by 

choosing an author from one of these lists … 

 

 
The complete set of lists are available on our school website: h5ps://

www.wsfg.waltham.sch.uk/page/?3tle=Recommended+Reading+%2E%2E%

2E&pid=1197 

 

Many of these authors are available in local libraries, as well as our Learning  

Resource Centre (LRC).  
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Teresa Conway – WSFG Student 2001-2006 
  

   Teresa studied Knitwear Design at No[ngham Trent  

   University and is now designing C&B knitwear and yarn   

   range, along with her school friend Nell Bliss, who also  

   a5ended our school. 

 

     She is also editor of various magazines, including, Easy  

     Gardens, Homes & Gardens, Country Homes &  

 Interiors, Ideal Home  Style At Home.  

 

 She writes :‘What I am most passionate about when it 

comes to gardening are the posi+ve effects it has on our 

mental health to grow and care for plants. Keeping our 

patches alive with greenery is great for the environment 

too and help provide food and shelter for wildlife.  

 

Finally, I find it to be such a wonderful opportunity to tap 

into my crea+ve side and I love the feeling that I am  

craFing a space which has a life of its own. Audrey Hepburn summed gardening up 

perfectly when she said - 'To plant a garden is to believe in tomorrow'. 

 

Now that our students can once again enjoy the benefits of spending 3me in our 

school allotment, I think we can all agree on this statement. 

 

Mrs Kelly,  

LRC. 

 

Here some links to Nell Bliss Story  

h5ps://www.lovecraAs.com/en-gb/c/ar3cle/the-nell-bliss-story 

 

 

The Nell Bliss Story - Making her own mark | Love-

CraAs 

We sat down with kni[ng designer, Nell Bliss to 

chat about her journey into the kni[ng world, and 

her current collabora3ve collec3on with Paintbox 

Yarns. www.lovecraAs.com 
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School History  

 

With food shortages and excess packaging the topic of conversa3on in recent 

months, this ar3cle by Joan M. Crowe (Morgan), provides us with a glimpse of the 

future of food and shopping in the 1954 Iris magazine. She writes about her  

summer spent in Ontario, Canada. 

 

Ms Kelly,  

LRC Manager. 

 

Food habits are rather strange, they have gone to enormous lengths in order to 

get pure food with rather disastrous results. The bread is so pure that they’ve  

prac+cally only starch leF, so they have to put vitamins back in it!  

Milk is homogenized, which means it comes out looking like chalky water,  

tomatoes come in boxes of four or five, spinach already washed (?) in paper bags 

and so on. The bread is sweet, too, and rather like a sponge and the crust is almost 

non-existent. 

 

The grocer near where I work is most magnificent, about as big as Bakers Arms’ 

Woolworths (now Iceland). I got the shock of my life the first +me I patronised it.  

I put out my hand to open the door and it jumped away from me; they have a  

photo-electric cell and beam which you cross and the door opens automa+cally- 

just like the one in the South Kensington Children's Science Museum. I've never see 

one elsewhere. They even have meat ready packaged and priced in that one.  

On the way out there are barriers; you unload your basket and the girl rings up all 

the items on an electric adding machine and puts them in an enormous paper bag; 

they are even selling special metal baskets on wheels called "bundle buggies" to 

take them home in. Every item is wrapped and I usually have a wastepaper bin full 

when I unload at home. 
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Community Events 
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 School Calendar Dates for 2021-2022 

 

 

Autumn Term 2021 

•      Wednesday 1 September 2021 to Friday 17 December  2021 

 

• Half Term: Monday 25 October 2021 to Friday 29 October 2021 

 

• Monday 22 November:   Vaccina3ons 

 

• Friday 26 November:     SCHOOL CLOSED 

 

• Winter Holiday: Monday 20 December 2021 to Monday 3 January 2022 

 

 

 

Spring Term 2022 

• Tuesday 4 January  2022 to Friday 1 April 2022 

 

• Half Term: Monday 14 February 2022 to Friday 18 February 2022 

 

• Spring Holiday: Monday 4 April 2022 to Monday 18 April 2022 

 

 

 

Summer Term 2022 

• Tuesday 19 April  2022 to Tuesday 19 July 2022 

 

• Monday 16 May– Friday 27 May:   KS3 Exam Fortnight  

 

• Half Term: Monday 30 May 2022 to Friday 3 June 2022 

 

• Monday 06 June—Friday 24 June:    2022 Year 10 Exams  

 

P LEASE NOTE THAT THESE  D ATES  ARE  SUBJECT  TO CHANGE 


